

Toward Equitable Treatments for Women's Health During Coronavirus and Beyond

By Jamille Fields Allsbrook, Osub Ahmed, and Nora Ellmann July 2020



Toward Equitable Treatments for Women's Health During Coronavirus and Beyond

By Jamille Fields Allsbrook, Osub Ahmed, and Nora Ellmann July 2020

Contents

1 Introduction and summary

- 4 Available data on the coronavirus are incomplete
- 6 Women are, currently and historically, underrepresented in medical research
- 13 Inequitable research has resulted in inequitable treatments and health outcomes
- 19 Policy recommendations need to center women when developing therapies for COVID-19 and other conditions
- 25 Conclusion
- 26 About the authors
- 27 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

As the United States and the rest of the world rush to develop an effective vaccine and treatments for COVID-19, it is critical that these therapies work for everyone. Unfortunately, clinical trials and research have historically prioritized white, cisgender men. Women, along with transgender men and nonbinary and gender-nonconforming people, have been excluded and underrepresented—with consequences for their health.¹

No measures to treat and prevent the coronavirus will be truly successful if they are not effective for large swaths of the population; a failure to provide a vaccine and treatment that works for women is a failure to protect the public's health more broadly. Therefore, to better understand and address the different ways in which COVID-19 and other health conditions manifest—including but not limited to common conditions that disproportionately affect women, such as lupus and fibroids—it is critical for research and data to include women—especially women of color and pregnant women—as well as transgender men and nonbinary and gender-nonconforming people.

Hundreds of trials are underway to develop treatments and vaccines to address the coronavirus pandemic.² An influx of funding and partnerships may lead to a faster-than-ever vaccine development; an optimistic timeline puts an available vaccine in circulation in 12 to 18 months.³ However, the scramble to quickly develop treatments and vaccines also raises concerns that care will not be taken to recruit groups of diverse participants or use rigorous informed consent standards.⁴ The pandemic presents an immediate need—and opportunity—to address the exclusion of women from research and clinical trials. But efforts to include women must not be limited to the coronavirus—rather, they must go beyond it to ensure that women, especially women of color, are represented across medical and scientific research in the long term. In order to protect and improve women's health, from pandemics to chronic conditions, it is necessary to build a research agenda that centers women.

At least two steps are needed to accomplish this and to develop adequate treatments. First, researchers and drug developers must collect disaggregated data across sex, gender, and other intersecting demographics. Second, researchers must ensure that women, especially women of color, are included in clinical trials for the development of treatments and vaccines. This must also involve ensuring pregnant and lactating people are represented when it is safe and ethical.

Before a disease or health condition can be treated or prevented, robust, disaggregated data are necessary to understand the disease and how it affects people throughout the population, including who is most affected or at risk and what drives that risk. In addition to sex-disaggregated data, it is necessary to understand the intersection of sex and gender with other demographic factors such as race, age, and pregnancy, as well as social factors such as housing and employment, that may affect people's risk and response to disease. Furthermore, clinical trials are central to building an understanding of diseases and health conditions and to preventing or treating those conditions. However, women and people of color have long been excluded from clinical research, resulting in an incomplete picture of which therapies are most effective and safe for women, particularly women of color.

The clinical research community has also failed to adequately fund and research conditions that are experienced disproportionately by women and to develop treatments that take into consideration women's physiological needs and disease presentations. Furthermore, research gaps remain for conditions that disproportionately affect women of color, particularly Black women. There are also limited data regarding how certain conditions, therapies, and dietary supplements affect pregnant and lactating people. This lack of research has in turn had a remarkable impact on therapies' development, to the detriment of women's health and safety. Yet inclusion in research alone is not enough: Researchers must also disaggregate clinical trial data by sex, gender, race, and other factors in order to accurately assess the effectiveness and potential harms of treatments for women of color and others who do not fit the mold of a cisgender, white man.

In this report, the authors detail the historical and ongoing exclusion of women from clinical trials and medical research and the detrimental effects such exclusion has had on women's health, particularly for women of color as well as pregnant and lactating people. The report then offers policy recommendations to ensure that women across intersecting identities are included in the development of research and treatment for COVID-19 and across every stage of research generally going forward. The report's recommendations include:

- Disaggregating data across multiple factors, such as sex, gender, and race, for prevalence and research findings
- Requiring clinical researchers to assess therapies' impacts on women and pregnant people
- Encouraging researchers to engage in targeted outreach to guarantee adequate representation
- Pressing lawmakers, agencies, and the research community to build trust in communities where trust has been broken
- Ensuring Congress and federal agencies exercise their oversight and enforcement authority to guarantee equitable research

Overall, to safeguard women's health, and the public's health as a whole, it is critical to build a research agenda that centers women through representation in clinical trials and to disaggregate data to understand the different effects of conditions and their treatments on women. Implementing the recommendations in this report can help to ensure equitable, effective treatments for the current pandemic and beyond. In implementing these recommendations, policymakers and other stakeholders must atone for the history of coercion and exclusion.

Available data on the coronavirus are incomplete

Currently, the United States is not collecting complete data about COVID-19 infection and mortality rates, and the data that are available are not consistently disaggregated by sex and gender.⁵ Available data from other countries and individual states show that women and men have comparable infection rates but that men have greater mortality rates.⁶ However, the country's inadequate testing capacity, as well as gaps in data reporting, make it difficult to develop an accurate picture of the virus's impacts and prevalence.⁷

Furthermore, the disease is novel, and scientists' and medical professionals' understanding regarding its health impact, including the effects among different populations, continues to evolve. For instance, it was largely understood initially that young people, particularly children, without preexisting medical conditions were experiencing less severe adverse health outcomes as a result of the disease. But as the disease spread, more young people became hospitalized.⁸ Recently, medical experts discovered that a number of children who have had COVID-19 or been exposed to the virus have developed a condition called multisystem inflammatory syndrome in children, during which the heart, lungs, kidneys, brain, skin, eyes, or gastrointestinal organs can become inflamed, resulting in serious complications or even death.⁹ Even more, there are reports of young and middle-aged COVID-19 patients suffering strokes; the COVID-19 stroke patient is 15 years younger than the average stroke victim.¹⁰

This evolution in understanding demonstrates there are still a number of unknowns regarding how the disease affects people generally and differently. Even with limited information nationwide, disturbing data from states and localities have shown significant racial disparities in infection and death rates, particularly for Black; American Indian or Alaska Native; and Hispanic or Latinx people.¹¹ These trends indicate that women of color may be particularly at risk of contracting the virus. The problem is exacerbated by the fact that these same communities lack access to necessary care and supports as a result of long-standing systemic racism and sexism in economics, health care, and housing, among other factors.¹² The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) recently issued guidelines to require laboratory and nonlaboratory systems to collect and submit data on race, ethnicity, age, and sex to state and local officials, but it is not yet clear whether this policy is being effectively implemented.¹³

Currently, there are many unknowns about the interaction between the coronavirus and pregnancy, but research on past infectious diseases has shown that pregnant people are often at greater risk of respiratory complications.¹⁴ Data are also lacking regarding the disease's impact on pregnant people or fetuses. Pregnant people may be more vulnerable to exposure because they more frequently engage with the health system. Developing an understanding of how the virus affects maternal and infant health—and ensuring that a vaccine or medications to treat COVID-19 are not harmful—is critical to safeguarding maternal and infant health amid the pandemic.

COVID-19 and pregnancy: What we do and don't know

Pregnant people's risk of contracting COVID-19

 Initial data suggest that pregnant people's risk of contracting the coronavirus is the same as it is for adults who are not pregnant.¹⁵

COVID-19 risk to pregnant people

- CDC data found that pregnant women with COVID-19 were more likely than nonpregnant women of reproductive age to be hospitalized, admitted to the intensive care unit, and to receive mechanical ventilation.¹⁶ However, the data showed no difference in risk of death.¹⁷ While the CDC drew from nationwide reports of women of reproductive age with positive COVID-19 tests from January 22 to June 7, 2020, information on pregnancy status was not available for three-quarters of those women, limiting the cases available for analysis.
- Although they don't seem to be disproportionately at risk of contracting COVID-19, pregnant people with COVID-19 do face health risks. There have been cases of maternal mortality and severe maternal morbidity among pregnant women with COVID-19, including cardiopulmonary complications.¹⁸
- In one study, conducted at a New York hospital observing 211 asymptomatic pregnant women, each of the women tested positive despite exhibiting no symptoms.¹⁹ This is a limited study, but it could suggest the prevalence of asymptomatic pregnant women throughout the country.

COVID-19 risk to fetuses and infants

• A small number of infants have tested positive for COVID-19 shortly after birth, but it is unclear if they were infected before, during, or after birth.²⁰

- There have been a small number of cases of preterm birth, fetal distress, stillbirth, and infant mortality with COVID-19 infection later in pregnancy.²¹
- In one case of a woman with COVID-19 who had a miscarriage in the second trimester, the placenta tested positive for COVID-19.²² Another small study found evidence of injury to the placentas of pregnant women with COVID-19.²³
- Data suggest COVID-19 is unlikely to be transferred via breast milk, but this is not definitively known.²⁴

Other considerations

- A study of 108 pregnant women with COVID-19 found that 91 percent delivered by cesarean section (C-section). For comparison, the average C-section rate in the United States is 32 percent.
 C-sections pose greater health risks than vaginal delivery.²⁵
- There are concerns about interruption of maternal health care as a result of strained health care capacity and reduction of in-person services due to COVID-19.²⁶
- There are also concerns about increased risk of exposure to COVID-19 for pregnant people, as they have more exposure to health care settings.
- Women of color may experience increased risk of both maternal mortality and morbidity, and COVID-19 infection and death. In particular, the alarmingly high rates of COVID-19 among Black people compound an existing maternal health crisis. CDC data have found that Hispanic and non-Hispanic Black women were disproportionately likely to be affected by COVID-19 during pregnancy.²⁷ Even before this pandemic, Black women were three to four times more likely to die from pregnancy-related complications and at increased risk of severe maternal morbidity.²⁸

Women are, currently and historically, underrepresented in medical research

In a cross-sectional study of 43,135 published articles and clinical trial records from 1966 to 2018, researchers found that women were underrepresented in studies covering 7 out of 11 disease categories.²⁹ Particularly stark disparities were found in research on HIV/AIDS, chronic kidney diseases, and cardiovascular diseases, as well as neoplasms (which could be a cancer characteristic), digestive diseases, neurological disorders, and hepatitis.³⁰ The only category in which women were overrepresented was musculoskeletal disorders.³¹

For many of these disease categories, not only were women underrepresented in research compared with men, but the proportion of women studied was also much lower than the overall proportion of women who suffer from these conditions.³² For example, 57 percent of chronic kidney disease patients are women, yet women made up only 44 percent and 42 percent of participants in kidney disease studies and clinical trials, respectively.³³ It is important to note that the study, like many studies, evaluated the inclusion of patients in a male-female binary; sex-disaggregated data often exclude nonbinary and gender-nonconforming people as well as exclude or obscure data for transgender people, who may not be categorized according to their gender identity if they are included at all. The male bias in clinical studies extended to research on animals as well: In a study of biomedical research on mammals, male bias was present in 8 out of 10 biological fields.³⁴

People of color are also often excluded or underrepresented in clinical research, leaving women of color doubly excluded.³⁵ An investigation by ProPublica found that African Americans, as well as Native Americans or Alaska Natives, were underrepresented in clinical trials for new cancer drugs, including for some cancers that disproportionately affect those groups.³⁶ Other studies have found inadequate enrollment of underrepresented racial and ethnic groups in clinical trials for respiratory illness, cancer, cardiovascular diseases, and diabetes, despite greater incidence and mortality for those diseases among these groups.³⁷



The history and justification of women's exclusion from clinical research

U.S. policy has evolved from excluding women from clinical research to encouraging their inclusion, but women, especially women of color, remain underrepresented. In 1977, Food and Drug Administration (FDA) guidance prohibited most women of "childbearing potential" from participating in clinical trials.³⁸ While the reasoning for this ban stemmed from protecting vulnerable populations, the exclusion led to serious health consequences for women from certain drugs.³⁹ In 1983, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) established a task force on women's health that contributed to a growing understanding that sex-based differences are significant to biomedical research.⁴⁰ In 1993, the 1977 guidance excluding women of reproductive age was rescinded,⁴¹ and Congress passed the National Institutes of Health (NIH) Revitalization Act, which required the inclusion of women and "racial and ethnic minorities" in NIH-funded clinical trials and established guidelines for outreach and inclusion.⁴²

Currently, the NIH is tasked with ensuring "the trial is designed and carried out in a manner sufficient to provide for a valid analysis of whether the variables being studied" will affect women and people of color differently than others in the trial.⁴³ However, this standard was only applied to preclinical trials in 2014 and to animal studies in 2016.⁴⁴

This requirement also applies only to publicly funded research; the majority of clinical trials in the United States are funded by the private pharmaceutical industry.⁴⁵ Although women and people of color are included in clinical studies at higher rates since the 1993 NIH Revitalization Act passed, they are still underrepresented.⁴⁶

Clinical trials, dominated by industry, perpetuate inequity and lack of inclusion of women and people of color

The existing structure of clinical trials can be conducive to inequity. There are different types of research, including but not limited to preclinical research, pharmacology studies, epidemiological studies, case studies, and randomized controlled trials. Clinical trials are a critical part of medical research, helping to translate basic research lab findings into new drugs and therapies.⁴⁷ These trials can also provide key evidence regarding the safety and effectiveness of therapies and other interventions.

The expense associated with completing all four stages of a clinical trial—in which each phase gets progressively longer and more expensive—is high: The average price for biopharmaceutical companies to bring one new drug to market is about \$1 billion.⁴⁸ In addition, less than 14 percent of drugs that go through all four stages of clinical trials ultimately receive FDA approval.⁴⁹ These factors make it much less likely for a drug developer to repeat an already completed clinical trial in order to increase the diversity of study participants, meaning that if women are underrepresented in drug development, it can be years before there is another opportunity to include them in future trials. In addition, study participant recruitment poses a particular challenge: Recruiting patients is one of the most time-consuming aspects of trials, eating up 30 percent of the overall clinical timeline.⁵⁰ Furthermore, given historically low participation of women and communities of color in clinical trials, researchers may hold a perception that women and patients of color are more difficult to recruit or less likely to adhere to treatment regimens.⁵¹ Subsequently, private industry might not engage in such recruitment without an incentive to do so.52

Industry-sponsored clinical trials are also becoming more common among all clinical trials. Traditionally, the NIH has provided significant funding for clinical trials, and its influence—largely driven by an interest in funding trials for treatments that promote public health—provides an important counterbalance to industry-sponsored clinical trials that are more likely to be driven by profit. Indeed, NIH-funded trials are required to actively recruit women and people of color among study participants, but there is inconsistency in reporting on the inclusion of these populations, as discussed more below.⁵³ However, between 2005 and 2015, the number of NIH-funded clinical trials shrank by more than 40 percent in part due to budget shortfalls.⁵⁴ This drop has been in contrast to a rise in the number of industry-sponsored trials⁵⁵—a concerning development given the commercial interests at play in industry trials as well as these companies' reluctance to explore treatments focused on lifestyle interventions or drug comparisons that are important for public health but are less profitable.

Even with an increase in private clinical trials, the federal government can and does influence these trials. Importantly, many industrysponsored clinical trials are based on prior trials funded by the NIH, the results of which have been released to the public domain.56 Additionally, the federal government frequently enters into publicprivate partnerships providing direct funding to private companies, which must also adhere to the NIH's mandate to ensure women and people of color are included in NIH-funded clinical research. Notably, at the time of publication of this report, the White House has named five companies as the most likely candidates to produce a coronavirus vaccine, and three of these companies have received \$2.2 billion in federal funding to advance vaccine development.⁵⁷ Even more, the FDA also must approve therapies before they are available to the public, and the agency has issued guidance that women should be included in efficacy studies and data assessments.⁵⁸ But the FDA does not currently require drug developers to recruit diverse groups of study participants to ensure that drugs have an adequate representation of women in trials before granting FDA approval. Even beyond the NIH and FDA, a host of federal agencies invest in such public health work: For example, the U.S. Department of Defense has invested in research; the CDC has conducted epidemiological and/or clinical research; the Health Resources and Services Administration has offered influential guidance on therapies; and the Agency for Healthcare and Research Quality has supported large databases that researchers rely upon.59

Studies on the lack of women in research identify justifications for their exclusion. The reasoning includes two conflicting assumptions: that women will have the same physiological responses as men and that the bodies of women and people with the capacity for pregnancy are too different and variable because of their hormones and reproductive systems.⁶⁰ Other reasoning includes concerns about the impact of hormonal cycles on experimental results and population homogeneity; a desire to protect women from harmful side effects; concerns around the interaction of therapies with hormonal contraceptives; and greater costs of research on women.⁶¹ In addition, a desire to reproduce similar study conditions in research over time can create a feedback loop in which women are excluded from new studies because they were excluded in previous studies.⁶²

However, these variable factors are precisely why the inclusion of people across gender is critical to understanding whether treatments will be effective for everyone and if they have harmful side effects. As a result of their exclusion from research and knowledge growth around the human body, medical research and practice has historically considered women, as well as others who do not fit the mold of the cisgender male body—including transgender men, nonbinary and gender-nonconforming people, and intersex people—to deviate from the norm of biological responses. This male-centric view ignores the reality that there are established sex-based differences in the incidence of and response to different diseases and health conditions, as well as responses to certain medications and therapies.

In particular, pregnant people have historically been, and continue to be, excluded from clinical trials. The primary justification for excluding pregnant people is concern over risks of experimental therapies to the pregnant person and the fetus. Other reasons include fear of legal liability; concern that pregnant people's physiology is too complex; concern that pregnant people will not want to participate; and ambiguous and restrictive regulations around the inclusion of pregnant people, including classifying them as a "vulnerable" population.⁶³ However, excluding pregnant people from clinical research could leave them vulnerable to adverse yet poorly understood health outcomes. Such was the case with the tragic problems created by thalidomide: This sedative medication was first prescribed in the 1950s and marketed as safe for every-one including pregnant women, but it ultimately led to birth defects in babies, including deformed limbs and nerve and blood disorders.⁶⁴ Pregnancy has repeatedly been shown to affect how the body metabolizes drugs.⁶⁵ Excluding pregnant people from clinical trials does not eliminate risk; it simply shifts that risk to appearing after drugs and vaccines are on the market, outside of a controlled trial setting.⁶⁶

Currently, medications for conditions specific to pregnant and lactating people must be shown to be safe for these groups, but there is a dearth of research on these conditions. Additionally, medications that might be approved for the general population frequently are not required to be proven safe and effective for pregnant and lactating people.⁶⁷ The FDA does not regulate dietary supplements, including prenatal vitamins, as strictly, and these products' quality, safety, and effectiveness might not be clear until they are on the market. Notably, a recent investigation into 220 prenatal vitamin brands found that the vitamins contained various levels of lead. Even though each level was below the FDA limit, the CDC and FDA state there is no known safe level of lead, suggesting the FDA limits need to be adjusted.⁶⁸ A lack of research and knowledge presents health concerns for both the pregnant person and fetus, given the increasingly common use of medication among pregnant people. An analysis of medication use in the United States between 1976 and 2008 found that prescription medication use during the first trimester of pregnancy increased more than 60 percent,⁶⁹ and currently 50 percent of pregnant women use at least one prescribed medication.⁷⁰

For people of color, and women of color specifically, histories of nonconsensual medical experimentation and abuse have left a legacy of distrust that may also contribute to these groups' lack of inclusion in medical research.⁷¹ The Tuskegee study, for example, is one of the most egregious incidents of unethical and abusive medical research, in which Black men with syphilis were systematically denied treatment for decades.⁷² Women of color in particular have experienced violence at the hands of the medical system, from the foundation of modern gynecology built on nonconsensual experimentation on enslaved Black women, to forced sterilization campaigns targeting Native American, Black, and Latina women, to birth control pills tested on Puerto Rican women without informed consent.⁷³ The legacies of this nonconsensual research on communities of color unfortunately continue today. For example, African Americans are disproportionately likely to be enrolled in clinical trials that do not require informed consent; a review of two decades of these "exception from informed consent" trials found that nearly one-third of patients were African American.⁷⁴ In addition, while people of color are underrepresented in phase III clinical trials that test the effectiveness of new therapies, they are often overrepresented in the earliest stages of clinical trials that test drugs for safety—when there is an increased likelihood of an adverse reaction.⁷⁵

People with disabilities have also experienced state-sanctioned forced sterilization and medical experimentation at the hands of medical researchers,⁷⁶ and many continue to have their bodily autonomy violated in medical settings today, including in reproductive health care.⁷⁷ People with disabilities continue to be excluded and underrepresented in health research, which may be influenced by distrust of medical institutions as well as a lack of accessible research design and strong informed consent protections.⁷⁸

Ongoing barriers to women's participation in clinical trials

Barriers that make it difficult to participate in clinical trials continue to exacerbate this underrepresentation in clinical research. Both women and researchers report experiencing numerous barriers to participation and recruitment, outlined below, from the logistical and financial burdens of participation to distrust or lack of understanding of the clinical process, as well as researcher bias.

Study burden

Participation in a clinical trial involves regularly scheduled site visits during which researchers collect relevant physical, cognitive, and other health information. However, attending these site visits, particularly during later trial phases that can span a few years, can pose logistical and financial challenges for study participants. Women have cited transportation—specifically, difficulties in procuring public or private transportation options; high associated costs and travel time; and logistical challenges such as inconvenient clinic locations—as one of the most difficult barriers to participating in trials, along with caregiving and child care responsibilities, concerns about taking time off, or a lack of paid leave.⁷⁹

Distrust of researchers and clinical trials process

The history of nonconsensual medical experimentation has made it difficult for researchers to recruit among communities of color due to distrust and fear of further exploitation. Unfortunately, these abuses remain a concern. For example, from 2006 to 2010, dozens of incarcerated women of color in California were sterilized without consent.⁸⁰ In addition, fears about the risks of participation—such as placement in the control, or placebo, group—as well as the possible negative side effects of drug exposure, including poor health outcomes or stigmatization, are barriers to women participating in trials.⁸¹

Lack of awareness

According to some studies, there is a lack of awareness about clinical trials generally as well as the clinical trial process itself, including informed consent protections. Indeed, providers serving certain racial and ethnic groups, including African American, Hispanic, and Asian patients, may not be engaged in clinical trials for various reasons—from a lack of time or availability to fears that such recruitment could interfere with the patient-provider relationship—despite the fact that referring providers are critical to broader and diverse patient recruitment.⁸² For people with limited English proficiency, a lack of culturally competent or translated resources to explain the study protocol, expected outcomes, and implications is also a barrier to participation. There is also a general problem with having information shared at an accessible level with all patients.⁸³

Researcher bias and shortage

Researchers who recruit study participants can sometimes hold biases related to the recruitment of women and people of color. For example, they may perceive interactions or language barriers with such patients to be challenging or simply may not believe these patients are ideal candidates for their trial.⁸⁴ Additionally, while many leading experts agree that pregnant and lactating people should be included in clinical trials, a limited number of researchers specialize in obstetrics.⁸⁵

Lack of diversity among researchers

There is also a lack of diversity among researchers, particularly researchers of color, which has spillover effects on recruitment of women of color, among other underrepresented groups.⁸⁶ Researchers of color are more likely to ask people of color to participate in trials; likewise, these patients are more likely to participate if asked by researchers of color.⁸⁷ The lack of racial and ethnic diversity among researchers presents another barrier to women of color participating in clinical trials.

To achieve more equitable treatments, researchers and drug developers must work to build trust among women, particularly women of color, and make trials more accessible. Fears of abuse in medical research have already presented challenges in recruitment for studies of coronavirus testing and treatments.⁸⁸ Building trust and providing equitable access to testing, care, and treatments are critical to ensuring that clinical studies are inclusive and rooted in informed consent. Increasing diversity among study participants and researchers will ensure the significant upfront investment in drug trials translates to treatments that are available to a broader range of patients, including women who have historically been underrepresented in clinical trials.

Inequitable research has resulted in inequitable treatments and health outcomes

It is important to consider women's health needs in medical research because viral infections and other diseases are frequently experienced differently between sexes. Even among women, biological responses to infections and diseases may differ by race, ethnicity, pregnancy status, menopausal status, and age. The failure to collect data on women's symptoms, coupled with low representation of women in clinical trials, can significantly undermine therapy development affecting not only women's health but also public health more broadly. There are lessons to be learned from previous public health crises, such as Ebola and SARS, during which this problem has occurred. More importantly, there are ongoing problems—beyond COVID-19—that require additional federal investment and oversight to achieve equitable treatments for conditions that affect women the most, such as fibroids, endometriosis, and pregnancy, as well as technologies that women rely upon such as contraceptives.

Women's health needs have been ignored in previous public health crises

Specifically, the failure to disaggregate data between men and women, and among different subsets of women, has resulted in women being misdiagnosed or diagnosed late, and conditions women experience being overlooked. For instance, data have suggested that women generally, and in particular certain subsets of women such as pregnant women, each experience Ebola, SARS, and dengue fever differently, but there have been limited data to develop a comprehensive understanding of these varied impacts. Women with dengue fever, for example, frequently experience heavy vaginal bleeding during menstruation, but the severity and frequency is not completely understood because symptoms for men and women are often not disaggregated. Furthermore, the risks for menstruating and nonmenstruating women have not been quantified.⁸⁹ Similarly, pregnancy status was not systematically recorded in several countries during the SARS pandemic.⁹⁰ As a result, there is not a clear understanding of SARS' impact on pregnancies, people who are pregnant, or fetuses, though some data suggest that pregnant women with SARS have higher mortality rates, more frequently experience miscarriages, and even develop psychological conditions.⁹¹

The failure to notice pregnant people's symptoms can also result in delayed diagnoses or misdiagnoses. According to the World Health Organization, clinical data on Ebola are limited.⁹² Ebola is associated with miscarriages during the first and second trimesters, but given miscarriages are common, a person presenting with such symptoms might not have been suspected as having Ebola.⁹³ This is even more concerning during the outbreak of a viral infectious disease given pregnant people frequently interact with the health care system, which could increase their exposure to a virus. Notably, the first known outbreak of Ebola occurred in the Democratic Republic of Congo after pregnant women received vitamin injections from contaminated needles.⁹⁴ Similarly, tracking only the cumulative total of infections by gender can mask who is being most affected in real time. When Ebola outbreaks have occurred, men often had higher incidence rates initially, but given women frequently work in health care and are caregivers for the sick at home, the incidence rate among women has been higher as the disease progresses.

Additionally, the failure to include women in the development of therapies or vaccines can result in adverse health outcomes for women once the drug is placed on the market. For example, among the drugs that were withdrawn from the U.S. market between 1997 and 2000, health risks were found to be greater for female patients compared with male patients for 8 out of 10 prescription drugs.⁹⁵ Illustratively, after 20 years of the drug at a slower rate than men, and the FDA recommended that the dose for women be reduced by half. Before the FDA changed its recommendation, more than 700 car accidents associated with Ambien were reported.⁹⁶ Additionally, researchers have concluded, "Evidence of higher quality is needed to better understand sex differences in response to influenza vaccine," given women report more adverse reactions to the vaccine.⁹⁷

Moreover, even when trials have included women, people of color, and in turn women of color, have frequently not been included in studies and the development of therapies, which has resulted in even more adverse health outcomes for these women. For example, the vaccine against HPV, a condition that nearly every person who is sexually active will contract, has significantly advanced public health:⁹⁸ According to the CDC, the vaccine has reduced "infections with HPV types that cause most HPV cancers and genital warts" by 86 percent among teens and 71 percent among young adult women.⁹⁹ However, researchers have concluded that the vaccines available—Gardasil, Gardasil-9, and Cervarix—may be less effective for African American women because they do not target certain HPV strands found more frequently in African American women compared with white women.¹⁰⁰ Perhaps consequentially, Black women are more likely to develop as well as die from cervical cancer.¹⁰¹

Overall, previous instances of inequitable research and funding highlight the harm that may result from not assessing the impact that diseases and their treatments can have on women. There are lessons to be learned from previous outbreaks and pandemics to improve public health in the future.

There is a lack of data on current diseases and conditions beyond COVID-19

The dearth of funding to adequately collect data and conduct research on the gendered aspects of illnesses and the different ways diseases present in women has resulted in a substantial lack of understanding around the health conditions that most affect women. This has in turn led to delays in diagnosis and ineffective treatments, leaving women and their families to suffer the consequences. Conditions that require both greater funding and additional study through clinical trials and that disproportionately affect women, and women of color especially, include the following.

Fibroids

Fibroids—noncancerous tumors that appear on the uterine wall—are a debilitating condition that, for up to half of women with the condition, manifest in heavy periods, severe pain, and reproductive issues.¹⁰² Almost 80 percent of women will have fibroids by the age of 50, making it an exceptionally common condition, but even still, there is a lack of funding for clinical trials.¹⁰³ In rare cases, fibroids are associated with an increased risk of miscarriage or infertility, although most women with fibroids can successfully carry a pregnancy to term.¹⁰⁴ For unknown reasons, women of African and Caribbean descent are two to three times more likely to develop the condition.¹⁰⁵ There is no single treatment for fibroids. Instead, women with fibroids must manage their condition with solutions ranging from over-the-counter medications to manage their pain, to the surgical removal of fibroids, to hysterectomies. While there is an increasing amount of evidence about how fibroids develop, the number of well-conducted trials that include short- and long-term treatment options, as well as treatments for women with fibroids who wish to become pregnant despite the complications posed by their condition, is severely lacking.¹⁰⁶

Lupus

Lupus is an autoimmune condition that can result in fatigue, joint pain, and rashes. It is a common condition, affecting 1.5 million people in the United States, 90 percent of whom are women.¹⁰⁷ Lupus is also two to three times more likely to affect Black women.¹⁰⁸ However, there is no known treatment for the condition, in large part due to the heterogeneity of the disease and common underlying comorbidities, such as cardiovascular disease, that makes it difficult to treat or recruit for.¹⁰⁹ Moreover, studies have found a vast underrepresentation of Black and Latinx patients in clinical trials¹¹⁰—a critical oversight given the disproportionate impact of the condition on communities of color.

Endometriosis

Endometriosis is a condition caused by the growth of tissue outside the uterus, including on the ovaries, bowels, or bladder, that results in pain and menstrual irregularities. It is also widespread, affecting about 10 percent of women of reproductive age.¹¹¹ Studies have found that Black women are less likely to be diagnosed with endometriosis compared with white women¹¹² and are more likely to be misdiagnosed as having pelvic inflammatory disease—a complication arising from sexually transmitted infections.¹¹³ Regarding clinical trials of endometriosis, there have reportedly been issues around the transparency of these trials: According to a study, endometriosis clinical trials had a publication rate that was much lower compared with nonendometriosis trials published on ClinicalTrials.gov—31.4 percent in 2009 compared with 66.3 percent for completed nonendometriosis trials registered on ClinicalTrials.gov.¹¹⁴ Many trials were reported as inactive or halted, or the results were simply not published.

Contraception

Research and clinical trials for contraception have been sparse.¹¹⁵ This is a critical oversight, since almost all sexually active women of reproductive age have at some point in their lives used a form of contraception.¹¹⁶ While a number of available contraceptive methods exist, women need a wider range of birth control options to enhance bodily autonomy and decisions around pregnancy prevention as well as management of certain conditions, such as menstrual pain, endometriosis, and polycystic ovarian syndrome.¹¹⁷ Researchers are currently developing a slow-release birth control method that people would only need to take once a month, based on the way the tablet breaks down in the stomach—a possible game changer for people for whom consistent adherence to daily pills is challenging.¹¹⁸ The FDA has also proposed guidance that would expand the enrollment criteria and study elements for birth control clinical trials, including eliminating restrictions based on body mass index and participant age—although there are concerns about the comparison groups the FDA is using to issue this guidance.¹¹⁹ In sum, additional research and clinical trials for contraceptives are needed to continue expanding the array of options available in order to develop the next class of novel and innovative contraceptive options that meet the needs of all people.

.....

Maternal health

There is a dearth of research data regarding conditions that affect pregnant and lactating people, as well as related gaps in understanding the impacts of certain medications on women. For instance, the NIH's Task Force on Research Specific to Pregnant and Lactating Women found that in the past decade, no pharmacological study has been published on pregnant women and asthma medications.¹²⁰ Similarly, research gaps exist on how autoimmune diseases; infectious diseases such as Zika and hepatitis B; chronic pain; and mental health conditions beyond depression, among others, affect pregnant people. There are also gaps on the impact of related treatments. Funding for conditions specific to pregnant and lactating people, including for low milk supply and therapies related to preterm birth, are frequently sparse. Overall, the task force experts concluded that dosing and other pharmacology information "specific to pregnancy and lactation is frequently unavailable or inadequate, despite the many physiologic changes women experience during this period, pointing to the need to enroll pregnant and lactating women in clinical studies."¹²¹ All this is against the backdrop of a maternal health crisis in the United States and its accompanying stark racial disparities, where Black women are three to four times more likely to die from pregnancy-related complications compared with non-Hispanic white women.¹²² As researchers attempt to fill the aforementioned gaps, it is critical that any new treatments and therapies that are developed for maternal health center women of color-and Black women in particular.

Other conditions

Along with these conditions, women are also more affected by well-researched and funded diseases, such as heart-related conditions. Heart disease is the leading cause of death for both men and women in the United States; despite this, the condition has been studied largely based on men's risk factors and symptoms—both of which differ significantly from women's.¹²³ As a result, both patients and physicians may not identify women's symptoms as those of heart disease, and women are more likely than men to die when they do have a heart attack.¹²⁴ Similarly, one study found that for cardiovascular conditions—of which women make up 51 percent of cases—women only represented 39 percent of trial study participants. Likewise with hepatitis, women make up 44 percent of all patients and yet represent only 39 percent of participants in clinical trials.¹²⁵

Despite significant funding for clinical trials in these disease areas, women's representation in these trials has been found to be comparatively lower, and this lack of inclusion has led to numerous instances of adverse outcomes from drug exposure.¹²⁶ The lack of sufficient funding for treatment and other medical therapies for conditions such as fibroids, lupus, and endometriosis; the dearth of research data for important aspects of reproductive health care, such as contraception and maternal health; and the poor representation of women in more well-funded trials such as heart disease and hepatitis clinical trials represent startling oversights by the clinical research community. The conditions that women experience, whether gender specific or those that disproportionately affect women, must be addressed and treatment options developed so that women and their families are not left to suffer from a lack of access to clinical interventions that would otherwise improve their health and quality of life.

Policy recommendations need to center women when developing therapies for COVID-19 and other conditions

Inequitable research has persisted for decades, and the COVID-19 pandemic has only intensified the urgency to ensure any vaccines and therapies developed consider women's health needs. Congress recognized nearly 30 years ago that women and people of color were not adequately represented in research and clinical trials through the 1993 NIH Revitalization Act. Now, in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act requires the HHS to regularly report to Congress data disaggregated by race, ethnicity, age, sex, geographic region, and other relevant factors for people tested and diagnosed with COVID-19.¹²⁷

Despite these policies, gaps remain in the scientific and medical community's understanding regarding how the coronavirus, lupus, HPV, endometriosis, fibroids, and other illnesses affect or differ among women, particularly women of color and pregnant and lactating women. Lawmakers, agencies, researchers, and journal publications must take additional action to assess how conditions and diseases affect women, men, and nonbinary people differently, and subsequently, they should make a concerted effort to improve these populations' representation in clinical trials. This will not only help mitigate the COVID-19 pandemic, but will also advance research needed to address other public health problems. Overall, a more complete understanding of women's bodies will help advance research on issues that disproportionately affect women.

Data must be disaggregated across multiple factors for prevalence and research findings

Congress should require that researchers not only collect disaggregated data on disease prevalence, but also disaggregate demographic data. Even more, once a therapy is available on the market, data should continue to be collected and assessed regarding adverse reactions and other responses. Overall, it is important for disaggregated data to be tracked over time—and not just cumulatively, given the populations most affected by a disease may change as an illness progresses.¹²⁸

In particular, these data should be disaggregated based on race, ethnicity, sex, gender identity, pregnancy status, age, sexual orientation, socioeconomic status, and geographic location. They should also account for intersecting identities. For instance, it is not enough to have data disaggregated based on race and gender without also accounting for how the disease or therapy affects women of color. Additionally, it is important to consistently collect data based on gender and sex assigned at birth, recognizing that the sex that people are assigned at birth is not always consistent with their gender identity. This is critically important to ensure information is accurately collected on how diseases or therapies affect transgender and nonbinary people. The ability to assess data across multiple studies is also impeded if some data inquire about a person's sex assigned at birth while other data reflect a person's self-identified gender identity. Moreover, people should be able to report on their sexual orientation as well as their gender identity in order to understand how LGBTQ people are affected.

Clinical trials should be required to assess therapies' impacts on women

Clinical researchers should be required—and held accountable—to ensure an adequate number of women are represented in clinical trials. Lawmakers should build upon the NIH Revitalization Act to ensure that women and people of color are included in all relevant NIH-funded research across every stage of research. Even more, there should be minimum standards imposed to ensure women of color, nonbinary people, and transgender people are adequately represented. Therapy developers should have to proactively justify not including women in research. To improve compliance with NIH standards among labs receiving federal funding, as well as private labs not subject to the NIH Revitalization Act, the FDA should set minimum standards for sex representation before a drug or therapy can receive the agency's approval.¹²⁹ Relatedly, the FDA should require, where relevant, clinical data to demonstrate the impact that medications and vaccines can have on pregnant and lactating people, and this information should inform dosing and safety guidelines.

It is critical to ensure pregnant people's health needs are considered in the treatment and vaccine development for the coronavirus and other illnesses, while maintaining rigorous informed consent standards and heightened awareness of risk to both the pregnant person and fetus. Experts have repeatedly recognized that the default standard should include pregnant people in research, including clinical trials. Several expert bodies convened by government agencies, including the Task Force on Research Specific to Pregnant Women and Lactating Women, have released recommendations on the inclusion of pregnant women in clinical trials in order to develop guidance for ethical and risk considerations.¹³⁰

Lastly, it is important to continue to monitor the impact that therapies have on people once a product is on the market. For instance, quality measures are frequently not disaggregated according to sex, but these measures, particularly those that track outcomes, could serve as an important mechanism to collect information once a product has gone to market.¹³¹ Health plan data and registries that the government or private industry has created to collect information from individuals about conditions or therapies can be important sources of information.

Special considerations for pregnant and lactating people

The 21st Century Cures Act required the HHS secretary to convene the Task Force on Research Specific to Pregnant Women and Lactating Women. The law required the task force to provide advice and guidance to the HHS on research gaps related to the effectiveness of therapies for pregnant and lactating women. The task force developed 15 recommendations to improve upon these gaps and delivered a report to the HHS and Congress in 2018; the task force has been renewed for an additional two years to provide guidance to the HHS on certain recommendations.¹³² Below, the authors of this report have summarized selected recommendations from the task force where additional improvements could advance the equitable inclusion of pregnant and lactating women if not otherwise covered in this report.

 Remove regulatory burdens: Federal policy for the protection of human subjects, known as the Common Rule, requires researchers to obtain consent from a pregnant woman and the father of a fetus when research is expected to benefit only the fetus and not the pregnant woman.¹³³ The rule holds a narrow exception for obtaining the father's consent under circumstances of "unavailability, incompetence, or temporary incapacity or the pregnancy resulted from rape or incest." This rule violates the pregnant woman's bodily autonomy and prevents the woman from solely making a decision to participate in a preclinical or clinical trial. Congress and/or the administration should amend the rule to require consent only from the pregnant woman. This change would be consistent with the remainder of the rule, which requires consent from the pregnant woman only where research is expected to benefit the woman or the woman and the fetus. Additionally, the task force recommended that the Common Rule remove pregnant women from the list of vulnerable populations, which disincentivizes researchers from including these women, and the FDA should similarly amend its policies. Several leading scientific and medical organizations, including the National Academy of Medicine, formerly known as the Institute of Medicine, in its research from as far back as 1994, recommended that pregnant women not be considered vulnerable but instead, scientifically complex.¹³⁴ This designation recognizes both that pregnant women should be included in research and that those running the trials should adhere to special ethical and research design considerations when including them.¹³⁵

Lastly, the task force recommended amending the risk standard required for including pregnant women in clinical trials to shift to an assumption that pregnant women should be included, unless there are health, safety, or ethical reasons for their exclusion.

- 2. Invest additional resources and funding into research: Congress should also provide funding to expand and improve research on the safety and efficacy of therapies for pregnant and lactating people. The task force recommended improving investments into conditions and related therapies that specifically affect pregnant and lactating women, as well as research into other conditions that could affect pregnant and lactating women. Similarly, Congress should make an investment into researching how therapies already on the market affect pregnant and lactating women.
- 3. Expand the workforce specializing in obstetrics and lactation: There also needs to be an investment made into expanding and diversifying the researchers who have expertise in obstetric and lactation pharmacology and therapeutics. The task force concluded that there is "a significant need for training programs that provide instruction in obstetric and lactation pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics, pharmacogenomics, and pharmacoepidemiology."¹³⁶

In 2019, the task force was extended for two years to provide guidance based on certain recommendations.¹³⁷ Given the COVID-19 pandemic, this task force, or a similar body, should continue to operate to provide direction on implementing the remaining recommendations and developing new recommendations that are specific to the inclusion of pregnant people in coronavirus research.

Congress should incentivize research into conditions disproportionately affecting women and pregnant and lactating people

The federal government, unlike private industry, has a responsibility to advance research into health care conditions and medications for the benefit of the public's health, not for profit. Even though research gaps remain, the federal government previously or currently has several ongoing clinical trials and research initiatives into the conditions that affect women the most. In fact, much of the research that has been published on pregnant and lactating women has come from federal agencies.¹³⁸ Congress should allocate additional funds to relevant government agencies for the specific purpose of advancing research into health conditions where gaps have been identified. The focus of this investment should be conditions that disproportionately affect women of color as well as the unique impact that conditions and therapies have on pregnant and lactating people.

Lawmakers should exercise oversight and enforcement authority to guarantee equitable research

There must be accountability to ensure researchers actually have adequate representation in their studies. In 2015, the Government Accountability Office (GAO) published a report on the inclusion of women in clinical trials and found that the NIH generally does not record whether a trial plans to analyze outcomes based on sex or whether the trial actually does analyze such data; subsequently, this information was not reported to Congress.¹³⁹ Additionally, the NIH was found to report aggregated enrollment data on participation in trials, but the agency does not report to Congress or have data readily available to the public on participation within each trial. This can mask levels of representation in trials for specific areas. The GAO reported then that "without assurance that its clinical trials are being designed and conducted as directed under the law and its implementing policy, NIH's insight regarding the interpretation, validation, and generalizability of findings resulting from the research it supports—as these findings apply to both women and men—is diminished, potentially limiting the value of NIH-funded research."

To improve accountability, Congress should exercise its oversight and enforcement authority over relevant federal agencies, ensuring that government-funded research as well as therapies seeking government approval adequately consider different populations' health needs. Consistent with the GAO's 2015 recommendations, Congress should require the NIH to disclose within its existing reports to Congress the representation of women in clinical trials, and it should report demographic data for specific diseases and areas. Additionally, the NIH should conduct, and subsequently report about, ongoing efforts to improve diverse representation in research, including recruitment efforts and practices related to gathering informed consent. Similarly, it should report to Congress specific data on COVID-19 clinical trials, and Congress should request a GAO report on COVID-19 data and clinical trials within one year.

NIH policy also encourages that agency-funded research be published in peerreviewed journals, which can be another oversight mechanism. The NIH has stated that it considers peer reviews when awarding funding grants,¹⁴⁰ but in particular, the agency should require peer reviewers to prioritize the representation of women, nonbinary people, and people of color.

Government alone cannot develop equitable treatments

The research community must place an emphasis on recruiting women, nonbinary people, people of color, and people with disabilities to participate in clinical trials. In 2018, the NIH launched the All of Us research initiative, which aims to enroll more than 1 million people from different backgrounds—namely race, ethnicity, age group, region, gender identity, sexual orientation, socioeconomic status, education, and disability and health status-into NIH research. The collection of information is not specific to certain diseases, with the goal of "building a diverse database that can inform thousands of studies on a variety of conditions."¹⁴¹ Private industry should set a similar goal. Additionally, the goal cannot be achieved for this initiative, or for specific disease clinical trials such as those related to COVID-19, without intentionally targeting underrepresented communities. The following are steps that nongovernment stakeholders, including researchers and journal editors, can take to encourage participation from a diverse group of patients and advance more equitable treatments:

- Truly informed consent must be obtained. For any study, researchers should explain to potential research participants the purpose and importance of research. This explanation should be provided at an appropriate reading level and should be accessible for people with limited English proficiency. To this end, a 2019 journal article authored by researchers, academics, providers, and drug developers recommends providing patients with an information booklet that is jargon free, easy to understand, and includes a list of FAQs. It also advocates offering to include a friend or family member in the decision-making process if this is desired by the patient.¹⁴²
- Trusted providers can help. Providers can also be important partners in recruitment, given patients are more likely to participate in a clinical trial that their provider recommends. Thus, it is important to ensure that both researchers are similarly engaging in outreach to these providers, including safety-net providers whom

people of color disproportionately rely upon, and providers have adequate information on trials to inform patients.

- Clinical trials should be patient centered. Overall, researchers should aim to create patient-centered clinical trials with input from past and potentially future patients. Researchers should also adopt and strictly adhere to, as well as inform patients on, nondiscrimination and confidentiality policies and practices.¹⁴³
- Financial incentives should be provided for participation. Additionally, researchers should offset logistical hurdles, including providing transportation, flexible hours, and mobile technology support.¹⁴⁴
- Staff should reflect the community. It is also important that all staff involved in research—including recruiters, investigators, clinical coordinators, and others—are a diverse representation of the community that they are seeking to study, and all staff should be trained on cultural competency and implicit and explicit bias.¹⁴⁵
- Journals should require adequate representation. Given peerreviewed journals are also a key, respected mechanism for sharing the results of clinical trials, journal editors can advance equitable drug development by establishing publishing criteria that require an adequate representation of women in clinical trial studies.¹⁴⁶ In 2018, the Center for Research on Women and Gender published an assessment that found that peer-reviewed studies frequently did not comply with the NIH Revitalization Act. The authors concluded 72 percent of the studies reviewed "did not include sex in their analyses or provide explanations as to why not," and there was an "overall underperformance in adherence to NIH guidelines in the analysis and reporting of women and individuals from racial and ethnic minority groups."¹⁴⁷

Conclusion

Government agencies, private industries, and universities are undertaking an unprecedented effort to develop a vaccine for COVID-19. Although this is a critical public health step to stop the spread of the coronavirus, it remains important to ensure that any vaccine or treatment is beneficial for all. If women's health needs are not adequately considered, therapies could prove ineffective, or even harmful, for women and antithetical to the goal of stopping the spread of the virus.

Historically, the health needs of women, particularly women of color, and pregnant and lactating people have not been adequately considered. The history of considering men's bodies as the norm has led to significant research gaps in how women experience various conditions and illnesses, as well as adverse and even deadly reactions to therapies that aim to prevent or treat those conditions. Moreover, health conditions that disproportionately affect women, especially Black women, have not been prioritized for research. Researchers, policymakers, and others must address these long-standing public health problems, even as they tackle the most immediate global pandemic created by COVID-19. Targeting this unequal treatment cannot be left for another day, particularly given these same Black, Native American, and Latinx communities are also being ravaged by COVID-19. A failure to address these problems simultaneously will just compound one public health crisis on top of another.

In order to confront these new and long-standing problems, Congress, federal agencies, and researchers must swiftly enact specific policies to remove remaining regulatory barriers, incentivize relevant research, and engage in thoughtful and stringent oversight and enforcement—both for research that the federal government is funding and for research that it deems safe and effective through its approvals and recommendations. Private industry, academia, and peer-reviewed journals also have a responsibility to do their part in advancing equitable therapies by recruiting and by ensuring their policies and practices foster trust among women; transgender, nonbinary, and gendernonconforming people; people of color; and people with disabilities. Overall, relevant stakeholders must contend with the sexist and racist policies that have led to women, especially women of color, being left out.

About the authors

Jamille Fields Allsbrook is the director of women's health and rights with the Women's Initiative at the Center for American Progress.

.....

Osub Ahmed is a senior policy analyst for women's health and rights with the Women's Initiative at the Center.

Nora Ellmann is a research associate for women's health and rights with the Women's Initiative at the Center.

Endnotes

- 1 Gabrielle Jackson, "The female problem: how male bias in medical trials ruined women's health," *The Guardian*, November 13, 2019, available at https://www.theguardian. com/lifeandstyle/2019/nov/13/the-female-problem-malebias-in-medical-trials; Paula A. Johnson and others, "Sex-Specific Medical Research: Why Women's Health Can't Wait" (Boston: Brigham and Women's Hospital Mary Horrigan Connors Center for Women's Health & Gender Biology, 2014), available at https://www.brighamandwomens.org/ assets/bwh/womens-health/pdfs/connorsreportfinal.pdf.
- 2 BioWorld, "Biopharma products in development for COVID-19," available at https://www.bioworld.com/COVID-19products (last accessed June 2020).
- 3 German Lopez, "A coronavirus vaccine may take longer than 12 to 18 months," Vox, May 15, 2020, available at https://www.vox.com/2020/5/15/21255817/coronavirusvaccines-treatments-development-timeline; Joe Palca, "When Can We Expect A Coronavirus Vaccine?", NPR, May 12, 2020. https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2020/05/12/852886535/when-can-we-expect-acoronavirus-vaccine.
- 4 Carolyn Y. Johnson, "Chaotic search for coronavirus treatments undermines efforts, experts say," *The Washington Post*, April 15, 2020, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2020/04/15/coronavirus-treatment-cureresearch-problems/.
- 5 Alisha Haridasani Gupta, "Does Covid-19 Hit Women and Men Differently? U.S. Isn't Keeping Track," *The New York Times*, April 3, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2020/04/03/us/coronavirus-male-female-data-bias. html; Global Health 5050, "Sex, gender and COVID-19: overview and resources," available at https://globalhealth5050.org/covid19 (last accessed June 2020).
- 6 Clare Wenham, Julia Smith, and Rosemary Morgan, "COVID-19: the gendered impacts of the outbreak," *The Lancet* 395 (10277) (2020): 846–848, available at https:// www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(20)30526-2/fulltext; Global Health 5050, "Sex, gender and COVID-19."
- 7 Laura Barrón-López and others, "Missing data veils coronavirus damage to minority communities," *Politico*, June 14, 2020, available at https://www.politico.com/ news/2020/06/14/missing-data-veils-coronavirus-damageto-minority-communities-316198.
- 8 Lisa Lockerd Maragakis, "Coronavirus and COVID-19: Younger Adults Are at Risk, Too," Johns Hopkins Medicine, April 9, 2020, available at https://www.hopkinsmedicine. org/health/conditions-and-diseases/coronavirus/coronavirus-and-covid-19-younger-adults-are-at-risk-too.
- 9 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "For Parents: Multisystem Inflammatory Syndrome in Children (MIS-C) associated with COVID-19," available at https://www.cdc. gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/daily-life-coping/children/ mis-c.html (last accessed June 2020).
- 10 Ariana Eunjung Cha, "Young and middle-aged people, barely sick with covid-19, are dying of strokes," *The Washington Post*, April 25, 2020, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/health/2020/04/24/strokes-coronavirus-young-patients/.

11 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "COVID-19 in Racial and Ethnic Minority Groups," available at https:// www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/need-extra-precautions/racial-ethnic-minorities.html (last accessed June 2020); Rebecca Nagle, "Native Americans being left out of US coronavirus data and labelled as 'other," *The Guardian*, April 24, 2020, available at https://www.theguardian. com/us-news/2020/apr/24/us-native-americans-left-outcoronavirus-data.

.....

- 12 Jamille Fields Allsbrook, "The Coronavirus Crisis Confirms That the U.S. Health Care System Fails Women" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2020), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ reports/2020/04/23/483828/coronavirus-crisis-confirmsu-s-health-care-system-fails-women/; Sofia Carratala and Connor Maxwell, "Health Disparities by Race and Ethnicity" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2020), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ race/reports/2020/05/07/484742/health-disparities-raceethnicity/; Connor Maxwell, "Workers of Color Are Disproportionately at Risk of Serious Complications From the Coronavirus," Center for American Progress, May 4, 2020, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ race/news/2020/05/04/484339/workers-color-disproportionately-risk-serious-complications-coronavirus/; Connor Maxwell, "Coronavirus Compounds Inequality and Endangers Communities of Color," Center for American Progress, May 27, 2020, available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/race/news/2020/03/27/482337/coronaviruscompounds-inequality-endangers-communities-color/.
- 13 Noah Weiland and Apoorva Mandavilli, "Trump Administration Sets Demographic Requirements for Coronavirus Reports," *The New York Times*, June 4, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/04/us/politics/coronavirus-infection-demographics.html.
- 14 World Health Organization, "Addressing sex and gender in epidemic-prone infectious diseases" (Geneva: 2007), available at https://www.ho.int/csr/resources/publications/ SexGenderInfectDis.pdf.
- 15 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "If You Are Pregnant, Breastfeeding, or Caring for Young Children," available at https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/ need-extra-precautions/pregnancy-breastfeeding.html (last accessed June 2020).
- 16 Sascha Ellington and others, "Characteristics of Women of Reproductive Age with Laboratory-Confirmed SARS-CoV-2 Infection by Pregnancy Status — United States, January 22–June 7, 2020," Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report (MMWR) 69 (25) (2020): 769–775, available at https://www. cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/wr/mm6925a1.htm.

17 Ibid.

- 18 Hantoushzadeh and others, "Maternal death due to CO-VID-19", Mehreen Zaigham and Ola Andersson, "Maternal and perinatal outcomes with COVID-19: A systematic review of 108 pregnancies," Acta Obstetricia et Gynecologica Scandinavica 99 (7) (2020): 823–829, available at https://obgyn.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/ aogs.13867.
- 19 Desmond Sutton and others, "Universal Screening for SARS-CoV-2 in Women Admitted for Delivery," *The New* England Journal of Medicine 382 (2020): 2163–2164, available at https://www.nejm.org/doi/10.1056/NEJMc2009316.

- 20 Lingkong Zeng and others, "Neonatal Early-Onset Infection With SARS-CoV-2 in 33 Neonates Born to Mothers With COVID-19 in Wuhan, China," Journal of the American Medical Association Pediatrics (2020), available at https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamapediatrics/fullarticle/2763787; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "If You Are Pregnant, Breastfeeding, or Caring for Young Children."
- 21 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "If You Are Pregnant, Breastfeeding, or Caring for Young Children"; Zaigham and Andersson, "Maternal and perinatal outcomes with COVID-19"; David Baud and others, "Second-Trimester Miscarriage in a Pregnant Woman With SARS-CoV-2 Infection," *Journal of the American Medical Association* 323 (21) (2020): 2198–2200, available at https://jamatwork.com/ journals/jama/fullarticle/2765616?guestAccessKey=ad8e82 0c-c4ac-4cec-8be2-b8bf77e349e2&utm_source=For_ The_Media&utm_medium=referral&utm_ campaign=ftm_links&utm_content=tfl&utm_ term=043020.
- 22 Baud and others, "Second-Trimester Miscarriage in a Pregnant Woman With SARS-CoV-2 Infection."
- 23 Elisheva D. Shanes and others, "Placental Pathology in COVID-19," American Journal of Clinical Pathology 154 (1) (2020): 23–32, available at https://academic.oup.com/ajcp/ article/154/1/23/5842018.
- 24 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "If You Are Pregnant, Breastfeeding, or Caring for Young Children."
- 25 Zaigham and Andersson, "Maternal and perinatal outcomes with COVID-19"; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Births – Method of Delivery," available at https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/fastats/delivery.htm (last accessed June 2020).
- 26 Eileen Guo, "Coronavirus Threatens an Already Strained Maternal Health System," *The New York Times*, March 26, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/26/ us/coronavirus-pregnancy-maternal-health-system.html.
- 27 Ellington and others, "Characteristics of Women of Reproductive Age with Laboratory-Confirmed SARS-CoV-2 Infection by Pregnancy Status — United States, January 22–June 7, 2020."
- 28 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Pregnancy Mortality Surveillance System," available at https:// www.cdc.gov/reproductivehealth/maternal-mortality/ pregnancy-mortality-surveillance-system.htm?CDC_ AA_refVal=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cdc.gov%2Freproductivehealth%2Fmaternalinfanthealth%2Fpregnanc y-mortality-surveillance-system.htm (last accessed July 2020); Andreea A. Creanga and others, "Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Severe Maternal Morbidity: A Multistate Analysis, 2008-2010," *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology* 210 (5) (2014): 435.E1-435.E8, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24295922.
- 29 Sergey Feldman and others, "Quantifying Sex Bias in Clinical Studies at Scale with Automated Data Extraction," Journal of the American Medical Association Network Open 2 (7) (2019): e196700, available at https://jamanetwork.com/ journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2737103?widget=p ersonalizedcontent&previousarticle=0.
- 30 Ibid.
- 31 Ibid.
- 32 Katherine Ellen Foley, "25 years of women being underrepresented in medical research, in charts," Quartz, July 3, 2019, available at https://qz.com/1657408/why-arewomen-still-underrepresented-in-clinical-research/.
- 33 Ibid.

- 34 Annaliese K. Beery and Irving Zucker, "Sex Bias in Neuroscience and Biomedical Research," Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews 35 (3) (2011): 565–572, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3008499/.
- 35 Linda Goler-Blount, "Gender Equality in Medical Research Fosters a Healthier Future for All of Us," *Ms. Magazine*, February 20, 2020, available at https://msmagazine. com/2020/02/20/gender-equality-in-medical-researchfosters-a-healthier-future-for-all-of-us/.
- 36 Caroline Chen and Riley Wong, "Black Patients Miss Out On Promising Cancer Drugs," ProPublica, September 19, 2018, available at https://www.propublica.org/article/blackpatients-miss-out-on-promising-cancer-drugs.
- 37 Sam S. Oh and others, "Diversity in Clinical and Biomedical Research: A Promise Yet to Be Fulfilled," *PLOS Medicine* 12 (12) (2015), available at https://journals.plos.org/plosmedicine/article?id=10.1371/journal.pmed.1001918.
- 38 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Office on Women's Health, "Policy of inclusion of women in clinical trials," available at https://www.womenshealth.gov/30achievements/04 (last accessed June 2020).
- 39 Bara Fintel, Athena T. Samaras, Edson Carias, "The Thalidomide Tragedy: Lessons for Drug Safety and Regulation," *Helix Magazine*, July 28, 2009, available at https://helix. northwestern.edu/article/thalidomide-tragedy-lessonsdrug-safety-and-regulation.
- 40 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Office on Women's Health, "Policy of inclusion of women in clinical trials."
- 41 Ibid.
- 42 National Institutes of Health National Center for Biotechnology Information, "NIH Revitalization Act of 1992 Public Law 103-42," available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ books/NBK236531/ (last accessed June 2020).
- 43 National Institutes of Health Revitalization Act of 1993, Subtitle B—Clinical Research Equity Regarding Women and Minorities, Public Law 103-43, 103rd Cong., 1st sess. (June 10, 1993), available at https://www.congress.gov/ bill/103rd-congress/senate-bill/1.
- 44 Jackson, "The female problem."
- 45 Foley, "25 years of women being underrepresented in medical research, in charts."
- 46 Feldman and others, "Quantifying Sex Bias in Clinical Studies at Scale with Automated Data Extraction."
- 47 Columbia Surgery, "Clinical Trials: How they Work; Why Participate," available at https://columbiasurgery.org/ clinical-trials/clinical-trials-how-they-work-why-participate (last accessed June 2020).
- 48 Jonathan Gardner, "New estimate puts cost to develop a new drug at \$1B, adding to long-running debate," BioPharma Dive, March 3, 2020, available at https://www. biopharmadive.com/news/new-drug-cost-research-development-market-jama-study/573381/.
- 49 FDA News, "New Big Data Study From MIT Puts Clinical Trial Success Rate at 14 Percent," February 2, 2018, available at https://www.fdanews.com/articles/185475-newbig-data-study-from-mit-puts-clinical-trial-success-rateat-14-percent.
- 50 Cognizant, "Patients Recruitment Forecast in Clinical Trials" (Teaneck, NJ: 2015), available at https://www.cognizant. com/whitepapers/patients-recruitment-forecast-in-clinical-trials-codex1382.pdf.

- 51 Endocrine Society, "Increasing Minority Participation in Clinical Research" (Washington: 2007), available at https:// www.endocrine.org/~/media/endosociety/files/advocacyand-outreach/important-documents/increasingminorityparticipationinclinicalresearch.pdf?la=en.
- 52 Society for Women's Health Research and U.S. Food and Drug Administration Office of Women's Health, "Dialogues on Diversifying Clinical Trials: Successful Strategies for Engaging Women and Minorities in Clinical Trials" (Washington: 2011), available at https://www.fda.gov/files/ science%20&%20research/published/White-Paper-onthe-Dialogues-on-Diversifying-Clinical-Trials-Conference. pdf; Jill A. Fisher and Corey A. Kalbaugh, "Challenging Assumptions About Minority Participation in US Clinical Research," American Journal of Public Health 1010 (12) (2011): 2217-2222, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pmc/articles/PMC3222419/.
- 53 National Institutes of Health Office of Research on Women's Health, "Including Women and Minorities in Clinical Research Background," available at https://orwh.od.nih. gov/research/clinical-research-trials/nih-inclusion-policy/ including-women-and-minorities-clinical (last accessed June 2020).
- 54 Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, "Industry-Financed Clinical Trials on the Rise, As Number of NIH-Funded Trials Falls," Press release, December 15, 2015, available at https://www.jhsph.edu/news/news-releases/2015/industry-financed-clinical-trials-on-the-riseas-number-of-nih-funded-trials-falls.html; Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, "NIH Funding Fewer Clinical Trials, Study Suggests," Press release, February 13, 2018, available at https://www.jhsph.edu/news/newsreleases/2018/nih-funding-fewer-cinical-trials-studysuggests.html.
- 55 Ibid.
- 56 Pierre Azoulay and others, "Public R&D Investments and Private-sector Patenting: Evidence from NIIH Funding Rules," *The Review of Economic Studies* 86 (1) (2019): 117–152, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/ articles/PMC6818650/.
- 57 Noah Weiland and David E. Sanger, "Trump Administration Selects Five Coronavirus Vaccine Candidates as Finalists," *The New York Times*, June 3, 2020, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2020/06/03/us/politics/coronavirus-vaccinetrump-moderna.html.
- 58 U.S. Food and Drug Administration Center for Drug Evaluation and Research, "Guideline for the Study and Evaluation of Gender Differences in the Clinical Evaluation of Drugs," *Federal Register* 58 (139) (1993): 39406–39416, available at https://www.fda.gov/media/75648/download.
- 59 Task Force on Research Specific to Pregnant Women and Lactating Women, "Report to Secretary, Health and Human Services, Congress" (Bethesda, MD: National Institutes of Health, 2018), available at https://www.nichd.nih.gov/ sites/default/files/2018-09/PRGLAC_Report.pdf.
- 60 Beery and Zucker, "Sex Bias in Neuroscience and Biomedical Research."
- 61 Ibid.; Jackson, "The female problem"; Anita Holdcroft, "Gender bias in research: how does it affect evidence based medicine?", *Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine* 100 (1) (2007): 2–3, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pmc/articles/PMC1761670/.
- 62 Holdcroft, "Gender bias in research."
- 63 Mary C. Blehar and others, "Enrolling Pregnant Women: Issues in Clinical Research," Women's Health Issues 23 (1) (2013): e39–e45, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pmc/articles/PMC3547525/.

- 64 Fintel, Samaras, and Carias, "The Thalidomide Tragedy."
- 65 Anne Drapkin Lyerly, "Should pregnant women be included in clinical trials?", Association of American Medical Colleges, July 24, 2018, available at https://www.aamc. org/news-insights/should-pregnant-women-be-includedclinical-trials.
- 66 Ibid.
- 67 Task Force on Research Specific to Pregnant Women and Lactating Women, "Report to Secretary, Health and Human Services, Congress."
- 68 Lisa Fletcher and Andrea Nejman, "Spotlight on America: Exclusive tests reveal lead in some prenatal vitamins," WJLA, January 6, 2020, available at https://wjla.com/news/ spotlight-on-america/spotlight-on-america-exclusivetests-reveal-lead-in-some-prenatal-vitamins.
- 69 Allen A. Mitchell and others, "Medication Use During Pregnancy, With Particular Focus on Prescription Drugs: 1976-2008," American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology 205 (1) (2011), available at https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/21514558/?from_single_result=21514558&show_create_notification_links=False.
- 70 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Medicine and Pregnancy," available at https://www.fda.gov/consumers/free-publications-women/medicine-and-pregnancy?_hsenc=p2ANqtz-8blOgolv8qdKqWQDfFm8cpXcEaUo8ZN8k7B8kZvm71fZGKJr4Rmel3G1FrflvC1SHEctE MkcfYNSJ0lpvRzPwfmd9_QQ&utm_campaign=%2B%20 Health&utm_medium=email&utm_source=hs_email (last accessed June 2020).
- 71 Randall C. Morgan Jr., "Restoring trust in medical research among African-Americans," Stat, October 17, 2018, available at https://www.statnews.com/2018/10/17/medicalresearch-african-americans-trust/.
- 72 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "The Tuskegee Timeline," available at https://www.cdc.gov/tuskegee/ timeline.htm (last accessed June 2020).
- 73 Sherronda J. Brown, "The Racist Roots of Gynecology and What Black Women Birthed," Wear Your Voice, August 29, 2017, available at https://wearyourvoicemag.com/ race/racist-roots-gynecology-black-women-birthed; Erin Blakemore, "The Little-Known History of the Forced Sterilization of Native American Women," JSTOR Daily, August 25, 2016, available at https://daily.jstor.org/ the-little-known-history-of-the-forced-sterilizationof-native-american-women/: Katherine Andrews, "The Dark History of Forced Sterilization of Latina Women," Panoramas, October 30, 2017, available at https://www. panoramas.pitt.edu/health-and-society/dark-history forced-sterilization-latina-women; Lisa Ko, "Unwanted Sterilization and Eugenics Programs in the United States," Public Broadcasting Service, January 29, 2016, available at http://www.pbs.org/independentlens/blog/unwantedsterilization-and-eugenics-programs-in-the-unitedstates/; Nadra Kareem Nittle, "The U.S. Government's Role in Sterilizing Women of Color," ThoughtCo, January 9, 2020, available at https://www.thoughtco.com/u-sgovernments-role-sterilizing-women-of-color-2834600; Theresa Vargas, "Guinea pigs or pioneers? How Puerto Rican women were used to test the birth control pill," The Washington Post, May 9, 2017, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/news/retropolis/wp/2017/05/09/ guinea-pigs-or-pioneers-how-puerto-rican-women-wereused-to-test-the-birth-control-pill/.
- 74 William B. Feldman, Spencer Phillips Hey, and Aaron S. Kesselheim, "A Systematic Review Of The Food And Drug Administration's 'Exception From Informed Consent' Pathway," *Health Affairs* 37 (10) (2018), available at https://www. healthaffairs.org/doi/abs/10.1377/hlthaff.2018.0501?journ alCode=hlthaff.

- 75 Natalie Jacewicz, "Why Are Health Studies So White?", The Atlantic, June 16, 2016, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2016/06/why-are-health-studiesso-white/487046/.
- 76 Ko, "Unwanted Sterilization and Eugenics Programs in the United States."
- 77 Hannah Leibson and Rebecca Cokley, "Kavanaugh Thinks It's Okay to Perform Elective Surgery on People Without Their Consent," TalkPoverty, August 9, 2018, available at https://talkpoverty.org/2018/08/09/kavanaugh-thinksokay-perform-elective-surgery-people-without-consent/; Nairobi Principles, "Nairobi Principles on Abortion, Prenatal Testing, and Disability," available at https://nairobiprinciples.creaworld.org/principles/ (last accessed June 2020).
- 78 Dianne Rios and others, "Conducting Accessible Research: Including People With Disabilities in Public Health, Epidemiological, and Outcomes Studies," American Journal of Public Health 106 (12) (2016): 2137–2144, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5104996/; Ann S. Williams and Shirley M. Moore, "Universal Design of Research: Inclusion of Persons with Disabilities in Mainstream Biomedical Studies," Science Translational Medicine 3 (82) (2011), available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pmc/articles/PMC3320239/; Willi Horner-Johnson and Danielle Bailey, "Assessing Understanding and Obtaining Consent from Adults with Intellectual Disabilities for a Health Promotion Study," Journal of Policy and Practice in Intellectual Disabilities 10 (3) (2013), available at https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3821759/.
- 79 National Institutes of Health Office of Research on Women's Health, "Review of the Literature: Primary Barriers and Facilitators to Participation in Clinical Research," available at https://orwh.od.nih.gov/sites/orwh/files/docs/orwh_outreach_toolkit_litreview.pdf (last accessed June 2020).
- 80 Jorge Rivas, "California Prisons Caught Sterilizing Female Inmates Without Approval," ABC News, July 8, 2013, available at https://abcnews.go.com/ABC_Univision/doctorscalifornia-prisons-sterilized-female-inmates-authorizations/story?id=19610110.
- 81 National Institutes of Health Office of Research on Women's Health, "Review of the Literature."
- 82 Luther T. Clark and others, "Increasing Diversity in Clinical Trials: Overcoming Critical Barriers," *Current Problems in Cardiology* 44 (5) (2019): 148–172, available at https://www. sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0146280618301889.
- 83 Ibid.
- 84 Gianna Melillo, "Racial Bias May Impact Minority Participation in Cancer Trials," *American Journal of Managed Care*, March 11, 2020, available at https://www.ajmc.com/ focus-of-the-week/racial-bias-may-impact-minority-participation-in-cancer-trials.
- 85 Task Force on Research Specific to Pregnant Women and Lactating Women, "Report to Secretary, Health and Human Services, Congress."
- 86 Endocrine Society, "Increasing Minority Participation in Clinical Research."
- 87 Ibid.

- 88 Angel Jennings, "We want to study you.' For black Angelenos, coronavirus triggers fear of another Tuskegee," Los Angeles Times, May 10, 2020, available at https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2020-05-10/ coronavirus-tuskegee-experiment-black-patientstrust-health-care?utm_campaign=KHN%3A%20 Daily%20Health%20Policy%20Report&utm_source=hs_ email&utm_medium=email&utm_content=87712048&_ hsenc=p2ANqtz-NtK03Wr_NBDHbYDy-kp02XoLUxGW1-Gqs-oz1yhoLMa7OnGCDGy1DL1gpWifuFmAo2hPrWPop-W7NqKJIrq1UGpMJp7w&_hsmi=87712048.
- 89 World Health Organization, "Addressing sex and gender in epidemic-prone infectious diseases."

90 Ibid.

- 91 Ibid.; Corwin A. Robertson and others, "SARS and Pregnancy: A Case Report," Emerging Infectious Diseases 10 (2) (2004), available at https://wwwnc.cdc.gov/eid/ article/10/2/03-0736_article; Jian-ping Zhang and others, "Clinical Analysis of Pregnancy in Second and Third Trimesters Complicated Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome," Chinese Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology 38 (8) (2003): 516–520, available at https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/14521763/.
- 92 World Health Organization, "Addressing sex and gender in epidemic-prone infectious diseases."
- 93 Ibid.; Gillian McKay, Benjamin Black, and Alice Janvrin, "Not All That Bleeds Is Ebola: How has the DRC Ebola outbreak impacted Sexual and Reproductive Health in North-Kivu?" (New York: International Rescue Committee, 2019), available at https://www.rescue.org/sites/default/files/document/4416/srhebolareport1172020.pdf.

94 Ibid.

- 95 Feldman and others, "Quantifying Sex Bias in Clinical Studies at Scale with Automated Data Extraction."
- 96 Alyson J. McGregor, "Sex bias in drug research: a call for change," The Pharmaceutical Journal, March 16, 2016, available at https://www.pharmaceutical-journal.com/ opinion/comment/sex-bias-in-drug-research-a-call-forchange/20200727.article?firstPass=false.
- 97 Fazia Tadount and others, "Is there a difference in the immune response, efficacy, effectiveness and safety of seasonal influenza vaccine in males and females? A systematic review," Vaccine 38 (3) (2019): 444–459, available at https:// europepmc.org/article/med/31711676.
- 98 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Genital HPV Infection – Fact Sheet," available at https://www.cdc.gov/ std/hpv/stdfact-hpv.htm (last accessed June 2020).
- 99 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Vaccinating Boys and Girls," available at https://www.cdc.gov/hpv/parents/vaccine.html (last accessed June 2020).
- 100 Adriana C. Vidal and others, "HPV genotypes and cervical intraepithelial neoplasia in multiethnic cohort in the southeastern USA," *Cancer Causes & Control* 25 (8) (2014): 1055–1062, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/ articles/PMC4082644/; Cameron Walker, "African-American Women May Benefit Less From HPV Vaccine," *Cancer Today*, January 24, 2014, available at https://www.cancertodaymag. org/Pages/Winter2013-2014/African-American-Women-May-Benefit-Less-From-HPV-Vaccine.aspx.

- 101 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "HPV-Associated Cervical Cancer Rates by Race and Ethnicity," available at https://www.cdc.gov/cancer/hpv/statistics/cervical. htm (last accessed June 2020); Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, "Cervical Cancer Death Rates Higher Among Older and Black Women," Press release, January 23, 2017, available at https://www.jhsph.edu/ news/news-releases/2017/cervical-cancer-death-rateshigher-among-older-and-black-women.html.
- 102 Erica E. Marsh and others, "Burden, Prevalence, and Treatment of Uterine Fibroids: A Survey of U.S. Women," *Journal of Women's Health* 27 (11) (2018): 1359–1367, available at https://www.liebertpub.com/doi/full/10.1089/ jwh.2018.7076.
- 103 OBOS Medical Conditions Contributors, "Fibroids," Our Bodies, Ourselves, October 15, 2011, available at https://www. ourbodiesourselves.org/book-excerpts/health-article/ fibroids/.
- 104 National Women's Health Network, "Fibroids Overview," available at https://www.nwhn.org/ fibroids/?gclid=Cj0KCQjw-r71BRDuARIsAB7i_QMf2t2uP5mr5xbtXC81Toi20iqISW15GAMxaZqkw5O20Qt7S-JHIRwaAsr-NEALw_wcB (last accessed May 2020).
- 105 Ibid.
- 106 Meera Viswanathan and others, "Management of Uterine Fibroids: An Update of the Evidence," Evidence Report/Technology Assessment 154 (2007): 1–122, available at https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/1828885.
- 107 Lupus Foundation of America, "Lupus facts and statistics," available at https://www.lupus.org/resources/lupus-factsand-statistics (last accessed May 2020).
- 108 Leslie Cantu, "Researchers devotes career to study of lupus," Medical University of South Carolina, July 2, 2018, available at https://research.musc.edu/stories/news/2018/07/02/ researcher-devotes-career-to-study-of-lupus.
- 109 Robert Eisenberg, "Why Can't We Find A New Treatment for SLE?", Journal of Autoimmunity 32 (3-4) (2009): 223–230, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC2699771/.
- 110 Saira Z. Sheikh and others, "The State of Lupus Clinical Trials: Minority Participation Needed," *Journal of Clinical Medicine* 8 (9) (2019): 1245, available at https://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6722692/.
- 111 Endometriosis.org, "Facts about endometriosis," available at http://endometriosis.org/resources/articles/facts-aboutendometriosis/ (last accessed May 2020).
- 112 Olga Bougie and others, "Influence of race/ethnicity on prevalence and presentation of endometriosis: a systematic review and meta-analysis," *BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology* 126 (9) (2019): 1104–1115, available at https://obgyn.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/ abs/10.1111/1471-0528.15692.
- 113 Resilient Sisterhood Project, "Endometriosis," available at https://www.rsphealth.org/endometriosis-1 (last accessed June 2020).
- 114 Sun-Wei Guo and Johannes Evers, "Lack of Transparency of Clinical Trials on Endometriosis," *Obstetrics & Gynecology* 121 (6) (2013): 1281–1290, available at https://journals. lww.com/greenjournal/fulltext/2013/06000/lack_of_transparency_of_clinical_trials_on.20.aspx.

- 115 Elizabeth Siegel Watkins, "How the Pill Became a Lifestyle Drug: The Pharmaceutical Industry and Birth Control in the United States Since 1960," *American Journal of Public Health* 102 (8) (2012): 1462–1572, available at https://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3464843/; Aletha Akers, "How a Lack of Federal Funding for Teen Contraceptive Research Hurts Us All," Children's Hospital of Philadelphia, January 24, 2019, available at https://policylab.chop. edu/blog/how-lack-federal-funding-teen-contraceptiveresearch-hurts-us-all.
- 116 Guttmacher Institute, "Contraceptive Use in the United States" (New York: 2020), available at https://www.guttmacher.org/fact-sheet/contraceptive-use-united-states.
- 117 Center for Young Women's Health, "Medical Uses of the Birth Control Pill," available at https://youngwomenshealth. org/2011/10/18/medical-uses-of-the-birth-control-pill/ (last accessed June 2020).
- 118 Robby Berman, "New birth control pill provides contraception for a month," Medical News Today, December 15, 2019, available at https://www.medicalnewstoday.com/ articles/327303.
- 119 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Establishing Effectiveness and Safety for Hormonal Drug Products Intended to Prevent Pregnancy Guidance for Industry" (Washington: 2019), available at https://www.fda.gov/regulatory-information/search-fda-guidance-documents/establishingeffectiveness-and-safety-hormonal-drug-products-intended-prevent-pregnancy-guidance.
- 120 Task Force on Research Specific to Pregnant and Lactating Women, "Report to Sceretary, Health and Human Services," p. 199.

121 Ibid.

122 Jamila Taylor and others, "Eliminating Racial Disparities in Maternal and Infant Health: A Comprehensive Policy Blueprint" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/women/reports/2019/05/02/469186/eliminatingracial-disparities-maternal-infant-mortality/.

123 Ibid.

- 124 Ibid.
- 125 Foley, "25 years of women being underrepresented in medical research, in charts."
- 126 Ameeta Parekh and others, "Adverse effects in women: implications for drug development and regulatory policies," *Expert Review of Clinical Pharmacology* 4 (4) (2011): 453–466, available at https://www.fda.gov/files/ science%20%26%20research/published/Adverse-effectsin-women--Implications-for-drug-development-andregulatory-policies.pdf.
- 127 Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act, Public Law 116-136, 116th Cong., 2nd sess. (March 27, 2020), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/748/text.
- 128 World Health Organization, "Addressing sex and gender in epidemic-prone infectious diseases."
- 129 Johnson and others, "Sex-Specific Medical Research."
- 130 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Pregnant Women: Scientific and Ethical Considerations for Inclusion in Clinical Trials" (Washington: 2018), available at https://www.fda.gov/ regulatory-information/search-fda-guidance-documents/ pregnant-women-scientific-and-ethical-considerationsinclusion-clinical-trials; Task Force on Research Specific to Pregnant Women and Lactating Women, "Report to Secretary, Health and Human Services, Congress."

.....

- 131 Johnson and others, "Sex-Specific Medical Research."
- 132 National Institutes of Health, "NIH-led task force on pregnancy and lactation receives two-year renewal," Press release, March 25, 2019, available at https://www.nih.gov/ news-events/news-releases/nih-led-task-force-pregnancylactation-receives-two-year-renewal.
- 133 Legal Information Institute, "46 CFR 46.204 Research involving pregnant women or fetuses (e)," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/45/46.204 (last accessed July 2020).
- 134 Anna C. Mastroianni, Ruth Faden, and Daniel Federman, eds., Women and Health Research: Ethical and Legal Issues of Including Women in Clinical Studies (Washington: Institute of Medicine, 1994).
- 135 American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, "Committee Opinion No. 646 Summary: Ethical Considerations for Including Women as Research Participants," *Obstetrics and Gynecology* 126 (5) (2015): 1127–1128, available at https://journals.lww.com/greenjournal/ FullText/2015/11000/Committee_Opinion_No__646_Summary__Ethical.48.aspx.
- 136 Task Force on Research Specific to Pregnant Women and Lactating Women, "Report to Secretary, Health and Human Services, Congress."
- 137 National Institutes of Health, "NIH-led task force on pregnancy and lactation receives two-year renewal."
- 138 Task Force on Research Specific to Pregnant Women and Lactating Women, "Report to Secretary, Health and Human Services, Congress."
- 139 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "National Institutes of Health: Better Oversight Needed to Help Ensure Continued Progress including Women in Health Research" (Washington: 2015), available at https://www.gao.gov/ products/GAO-16-13.

140 Ibid.

- 141 National Institutes of Health, "All of Us Research Program Overview," available at https://allofus.nih.gov/about/all-usresearch-program-overview (last accessed June 2020).
- 142 Clark and others, "Increasing Diversity in Clinical Trials."
- 143 Kellan Baker, Laura E. Durso, and Aaron Ridings, "How to Collect Data About LGBT Communities" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbtq-rights/ reports/2016/03/15/133223/how-to-collect-data-aboutlgbt-communities/.
- 144 Clark and others, "Increasing Diversity in Clinical Trials."
- 145 Juli Adhikari and Jocelyn Frye, "Who We Measure Matters: Connecting the Dots Among Comprehensive Data Collection, Civil Rights Enforcement, and Equality," Center for American Progress, March 2, 2020, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ news/2020/03/02/481102/measure-matters-connectingdots-among-comprehensive-data-collection-civil-rightsenforcement-equality/.
- 146 Stacie E. Geller and others, "The More Things Change, the More They Stay the Same: A Study to Evaluate Compliance With Inclusion and Assessment of Women and Minorities in Randomized Controlled Trials," *Academic Medicine* 93 (4) (2018): 630–635, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pmc/articles/PMC5908758/pdf/nihms913224.pdf.

147 Ibid.

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

